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OPINION AND ORDER

The Respondents appeal the decision of an

Administrative Law Judge wherein it was found that the

claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment in the

form of a pain management assessment and treatment.  In

addition, the Respondents appeal a finding that the claimant

is entitled to additional temporary total disability

benefits from March 10, 2011, through a date yet to be

determined.
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Our carefully conducted de novo review of this

claim in its entirety reveals that the claimant has failed

to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she is

entitled to additional medical treatment and temporary total

disability benefits.  Therefore, the decision of

Administrative Law Judge is hereby reversed. 

The claimant, a dietary aide, sustained an

admittedly compensable injury on December 13, 2010, while

unloading canned goods from a truck.  The claimant timely

and appropriately reported this incident, for which she

received contemporaneous medical treatment from Dr. Len Kemp

at the Paragould Doctors’ Clinic.  

A clinic note dated December 14, 2010, reflects

that Dr. Kemp initially assessed the claimant with a pulled

muscle in her right upper leg, for which he prescribed

Flexeril.  In addition, Dr. Kemp took the claimant off of

work through December 22, 2010.  Upon her return visit to

Dr. Kemp on December 21, 2010, he continued the claimant off

work through December 28, 2010, due to persistent complaints

of right leg pain.  As of the claimant’s December 28, 2010,

appointment with Dr. Kemp, he reported improved symptoms in

the claimant’s right leg.  Dr. Kemp continued the claimant

off of work until January 4, 2011, with  restricted duty of
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no heavy lifting from the 5th of January until the 11th. 

When upon her return to the clinic on January 11,

2011, the claimant reported increased pain with work

activities, Dr. Kemp referred the claimant for physical

therapy and he continued her work restrictions.

A letter from physical therapist, Connie

Pendergrass, to Dr. Kemp dated January 24, 2011, states as

follows:

Mrs. Turner has been coming to
physical therapy at 3X per
week. She is no longer having
the leg cramps and groin pain
like she was. She is still
tender on top of thigh on
right and to the lumbar spine.
She currently has disc
dysfunction symptoms. Physical
therapy is addressing this
with dexamethasone on
iontophresis treatment to the
lumbar painful region and
performing of McKenzie
extension exercises of single
hip extension on right and
prone push ups for 4 x 5
repetitions. She continues to
show improvement, but still
has pain which is worse on
days that she works all day
prior to coming in. 

In response to this letter, Dr. Kemp referred the

claimant for an MRI.  In his report dated January 25, 2011,

Dr. Kemp noted that the claimant had discontinued Flexeril
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and was only taking Tylenol and ibuprofen for pain. 

Further, Dr. Kemp took the claimant off of work until

February 8, 2011, pending the results of an MRI.

This diagnostic study of the claimant’s lumbar

spine performed on February 8, 2011, revealed a broad base

central and right paracentral disc protrusion with facet

hypertrophy causing narrowing of the bilateral neural

foramen, worse on the right at L3-4.  While some mild nerve

compression was noted at this level, no spinal stenosis was

indicated.  Further, a focal central disc protrusion was

noted at L4-5, with facet hypertrophy causing narrowing of

the bilateral neural foramen, with no spinal stenosis noted

at this level.  Finally, a minimal disc bulge with facet

hypertrophy without spinal stenosis or narrowing of the

neural foramen was indicated at L5-S1.  In response to these

findings, Dr. Kemp referred the claimant to Dr. Ricardo

Cortez for a neurosurgical evaluation.  In an addendum to a

report of that evaluation dated February 17, 2011, Dr.

Cortez wrote:

ADDENDUM: I have examined and
evaluated this patient with
the APN today. She is a 59
year old female, who injured
her back at work while lifting
a heavy object. Since then she
has been having pain in her
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back, which radiates into her
right buttock and right
posterior thigh. On occasion
she will have pain shooting
into her right groin. MRI of
the lumbar spine demonstrates
a disk herniation at L3-L4
with a mild amount of
neuroforaminal compromise. Her
exam is as documented by Aric
Simmons above and does not
demonstrate any discreet
radiculopathy. I discussed
with her and told her that the
disk level herniation does not
correlate with any of the
symptoms she is describing to
me. The disk height and the
disks, otherwise, are normal.
As such, she is not a surgical
candidate. We will refer her
to a pain management
specialist for further
treatment. She needs no
further followup with me. 

On February 17, 2011, Aric Simmons, nurse

practitioner for Dr. Cortez, authored a Disability

Certificate whereby he took the claimant off of work pending

an appointment with a pain management specialist.  On March

1, 2011, Mr. Simmons issued an additional Disability

Certificate whereby he stated that the claimant could return

to light duty with no heavy lifting, stooping, or bending

until she could be seen by a pain management specialist.

A clinic note from Dr. Kemp dated March 8, 2011,

reflects the following:
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PLAN:
After a discussion with the
worker’s (sic) comp personnel,
Kim. Will refer her for an
independent medical exam
(IME). Will allow her to
return to work at light duty
lifting no more than 10
pounds. She must not bend,
squat or lift more than 10
pounds. Continue Aleve for
pain. RTC prn. This will
probably be her final visit in
regard to her worker’s comp
injury at the nursing home in
Corning. 

 
A physical therapy progress note dated March 17,

2011, reflects the following:

Patient reports that Dr. Kemp
sent her to a neurosurgeon.
The neurosurgeon suggested
pain management but she stated
workers (sic) comp didn’t want
to pay for it. Therefore, she
didn’t go to pain management.
She reported that the RN
caseworker went to her last
appointment with her. She
reported that Dr. Kemp
returned to her [to] work on
light duty. She went back to
work on Monday, March 14.
Patient reports back and leg
burns after work. She reports
having a large leg cramp after
work Monday. Today she reports
taking 2 tylenols and an
alleve (sic). She reports that
it hurts to sit a long time.

 
As of April 8, 2011, Connie Pendergrass reported
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“patient is not improving significantly with physical

therapy.”  Therefore, the claimant’s physical therapy was

suspended pending an independent medical evaluation with Dr.

Scott Carle. 

On April 21, 2011, the claimant was evaluated by

Dr. Carle at Concentra Health Centers in Little Rock.  In

his report of that evaluation, Dr. Carle clarified that he

advised the claimant that she was being examined pursuant to

a third-party request, and that no physician-patient

relationship would be established as a result thereof. 

After listing the results of the claimant’s

physical examination, and upon a thorough recitation of the

claimant’s injury and treatment history, Dr. Carle

summarized his report as follows:

MEDICAL SUMMARY: This is a 59
year-old white female who over
the past 5 months has had
proximal thigh pain. She has
had physical therapy on
several occasions and for the
most part has had prolonged
absenteeism from the
workplace. She continues to
have problems, and her
symptoms, overall, have been
basically unchanged. She has
had no distal leg pain. At one
time, her leg pain symptoms
were characterized as possibly
radicular in nature. The MRI
did not show an equivocal
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evidence of lateral canal
stenosis. She subsequently had
a neurosurgical consultation
which affirmed there not being
radiculopathy clinically
present. Her IME did not
reveal evidence for chronic
denervation of either lower
extremity as reflected by
symmetrical circumference
measurements of both thigh and
the calf on both sides. She
has a normal neurological
examination.

 
DIAGNOSTIC IMPRESSION:
1. Chronic right proximal
thigh pain attributed to a
strain injury at work.
2. Anxiety disorder.
3. Hypertension.
4. Diabetes.

 
CAUSATION/APPORTIONMENT: An
objective diagnosis attributed
to the case date has not been
established. Further
diagnostics are recommended in
order to delineate the
diagnosis as a traumatic
event. Other diagnostic
considerations may include
group health conditions which
would not be otherwise
attributed to the workplace
incident. Also. Chronic pain
disorders can be exacerbated
and/or caused ultimately by
premorbid personality styles
or mood upset such as anxiety
disorder or dependent
personality disorders. Further
testing recommended to
delineate an occupational
diagnosis would be an MRI of
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the right hip and also an MRI
of the right thigh. There is
no evidence of nerve
conduction testing or EMG
testing being necessitated by
virtue of no evidence of
chronic denervation or
dermatomal radicular symptoms
attributed to the right lower
extremity. ... Her work
ability depends primarily on
her ability to tolerate
discomfort.

Pursuant to Dr. Carle’s recommendations, the

claimant underwent MRI’s of her right hip and pelvis on May

5, 2011.  Pursuant to the results of these studies, on May

10, 2011, Dr. Carle added the following addendum to his

previous report:

On 5/5/2011 Karen Turner
underwent MRI studies of the
Pelvis, Right Hip and Thigh.
The only findings noted on MR
were mild hip joint space
narrowing bilaterally with
normal signal intensity to the
muscle and soft tissue.

Given the results of the tests
and also the IME examination,
I can say with reasonable
medical certainty that there
does not appear to be an
objective impairment to her
right hip, thigh or lumbar
spine that is apportioned to
the 12/13/2010 case date. Her
complaints of pain and
activity tolerance are not
supported by an objective
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impairment from an
occupational injury. She has
therefore reached her
technical MMI date with
respect to the 12/13/11 (sic)
occurrence and has no
permanent impairment assigned
to this case date.

With respect to her work
ability, this appears to be
determined entirely by
psychological tolerance of
symptoms and not by risk of
complications or lack of
capacity due to a specific
objective occupational medical
disorder. She may return to
her work as a dietary aide
without restrictions if she
chooses to do so.

The record reflects that the claimant was

assisting in the office when Dr. Carle’s report was faxed to

the facility, and she, therefore, had immediate access to

it.  Thereafter the claimant requested time off, and in June

of 2011, the claimant resigned her position altogether.  

Prior to her work-related accident of December 13,

2010, the claimant testified that she worked an average of

30 to 35 hours per week in respondent employer’s kitchen as

a dietary aide.  Her duties at that time included rolling

silverware into napkins, food preparation, dish washing, and

stocking groceries in the freezer and pantry twice per week

upon delivery.  
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Subsequent to her injury, the claimant was given

light-duty assignments to include rolling silverware;

pulling dishes out of the dish washing machine and putting

them away; dipping up fruit cups; and, assisting office

manager/bookkeeper, Tonya Foster, with paper work.  

According to Dietary Supervisor, Shelly Luttrell, these

activities allowed the claimant to sit or stand as needed. 

Further, Ms. Luttrell testified that the claimant was

allowed to take breaks as needed.  

The testimony of Ms. Foster, Ms. Luttrell, and

Facility Administrator, Gaylon Gammill, is consistent with

the claimant’s with regard to her having followed proper

procedure in reporting her injury.  Further, the claimant’s

testimony is consistent with that of these witnesses

regarding her having been provided with light duty pursuant

to Dr. Kemp’s work restrictions.  

However, there are discrepancies between the

claimant’s testimony and that of Ms. Luttrell concerning

details of her return to work subsequent to Dr. Kemp having

placed her on restricted duty.  For example, the claimant

testified that she was only allowed to return to part-time

duty within her restrictions because, according to her,
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full-time duty was not available.  In this regard the

claimant stated, “They were just trying to find me, you

know, easy work to do, but there wasn’t full-time and I

wanted full-time.”  Ms. Luttrell, however, stated that the

claimant was “still in her full-time status” while under

medical restrictions.  More specifically, Ms. Luttrell’s

testimony reflects the following:

Q. Okay. Now, the jobs, the
part-time jobs that you’ve
described, were they full-time
jobs or part-time jobs?

A. The jobs - - the rolling
the silverware and those kind
of things, she was still in
her full-time status. So, we
were trying to find things
that she could do full time
that were light-duty, but
rolling silverware, you know,
would have been a part-time
job, but she was still in
full-time status. So, we were
very accommodating to find
things that she could do
light-duty; so - - 

Q. When you say, “full-time
status,” does that mean she
was getting paid the same as
she would have if she was
working full time?

A. Yes, yes.

Ms. Luttrell later clarified that 28 hours per

week is considered full-time for purposes of benefits, and
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that the claimant was paid for the hours that she actually

worked.  However, there is nothing in Ms. Luttrell’s

testimony to indicate that the claimant was prevented from

working full-time hours within her restrictions.  Moreover,

Mr. Gammill affirmed that the light duties which were

assigned to the claimant provided an opportunity for the

claimant to work 30 to 35 hours per week.  Further, Mr.

Gammill stated that he was able to observe the claimant

working within her restrictions, and he agreed that she

appeared able to perform her assigned tasks.  More

specifically, Mr. Gammill testified as follows:

Q. Now, she was working with
Ms. Foster. Where is that in
conjunction with your office?

A. Next door.

Q. And were you able to
observe her performing these
tasks, particularly in Ms.
Foster’s office?

A. Yes, sir. Yes, sir.

Q. Now, these types of tasks
that were given to Ms. Turner,
were those still continuing
and available to someone to
perform?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Even up to today?
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A. Yes, sir.

Q. Are those still things that
you have to pay somebody to
do?

A. Absolutely.
   

Ms. Foster testified with regard to the claimant’s

light duties in assisting her with office tasks as follows:

Q. Now, her supervisor, Ms.
Luttrell, has gone through the
jobs and stuff like that that
she had available - - 

 
A. Uh-huh (Witness nodding
head up and down.)

Q. - - for Mrs. Turner? Did
she work in your office for a
period of time?

A. She did.

Q. Tell us what types of
things you had her do.

A. I had her sitting at a
table in my office doing an
attendance log. I had her
reviewing staffing logs. Those
were the things that took
quite a few hours; so - -

...

Q. Now, would she have been
paid her regular wages during
the time she was performing
this work?

A. Yes.
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Q. Is that something she could
do sitting or standing if she
needed to change?

A. She was sitting the whole
time she was in my office.

Q. Okay. Did she ever
acknowledge to you that she
needed to change her position
or be able to stand up to do
this job?

A. She got up occasionally to
take a break.

Q. Okay. And you permitted
that?

A. Yes. 
  

Concerning Dr. Carle’s release, Ms. Foster stated:

Q. Okay. At some point in time
- - well, let me ask you this
and kind of set the stage; Do
you get the medical records
for people that are injured on
the job?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you receive a
report from Dr. Carle
regarding Ms. Turner’s
release?

A. Yes.

Q. And what was her release at
that particular point?

A. To the best of my
knowledge, and I’m
paraphrasing that it stated
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that she - - an injury
couldn’t be found. He couldn’t
determine an injury, and she
was released to full duty.

The claimant affirmed that she worked light-duty

until May 10, 2011, when Dr. Carle reported that she could

return to unrestricted duty.  Further, the claimant affirmed

that she had a conversation with Mr. Gammill after receipt

of this report during which the claimant was told that she

could take some time off if she wanted to, then return to

work at a later date.  Whereas the claimant testified that

she opted to take time off per the “workman’s (sic) comp”

suggestion that she do so.  Mr. Gammill, Ms. Luttrell, and

Ms. Foster each testified that it was their understanding

and belief at the time that the claimant needed to take time

off in order to care for her ailing mother.  

Further, the claimant testified that she came back

in June of 2011, to “hand in her keys” because her “liver

functions were skyrocketing” due to the pain medication she

had to take in order to perform even light-duty activities.

“I am a diabetic,” she explained, “and it [the medication]

was messing up my liver.”   In addition, the claimant

stated, “I know I can’t tell you what the doctor said, but I

was told to quit if the only way I could work was to take
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all the pain medication.”  When pressed further about this

contention, the claimant stated, “Yes, but if you will note

on the report from Dr. Cortez, it’s on the bottom that I was

not supposed to go back to work until I was seen by pain

management in Jonesboro. Workman’s (sic) comp refused to pay

for it.”

According to Mr. Gammill, after the claimant

received Dr. Carle’s May, 2011, report, she asked for time

off to be with her mother.  This leave was granted, and a

few weeks later the claimant “came in an said that she would

no longer be able to return to work, and that the pain

medicine was causing her some liver problems and that she

was turning in her keys and would not be returning.”

Mr. Gammill agreed that the claimant would have

continued to be provided with light-duty assignments had she

not resigned her position, and he affirmed that the claimant

had at no time been advised that she would not be allowed to

continue with light-duty restrictions after her full release

to return to work by Dr. Carle.  In this regard, Mr. Gammill

testified as follows:

Q. Now, had you received or
been made aware of another
work release that had been
provided by Dr. Carle?
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A. Yes, I reviewed that
document.

Q. And what was your
understanding as to her work
status at that point?

A. That she was released to
return to work with no
restrictions.

Q. And that would be work as a
dietary aid?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Now, if she had indicated
to you that she was unable to
do the full work or the full
job, would you have been able
to continue the light-duty
work at that point?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. And would you have?

A. Absolutely, yes.
 

Finally, Mr. Gammill affirmed that the claimant

had not been fired.

With regard to the medications that the claimant

was taking at the time she left her employment in June of

2011, the claimant stated that she was taking over-the-

counter medications such as Aleve and prescription Motrin in

order to manage her pain.  Further, the claimant indicated

that her family doctor, Dr. Pylan, told her that her pain
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medications were affecting her liver function and that she

needed to discontinue taking them.  The claimant testified

that she currently takes Tramadol for pain as prescribed by

Dr. Pylan.  She further stated that she takes prescription

medication for anxiety, from which she has admittedly

suffered for several years, on a somewhat inconsistent

basis.  The claimant testified that she was unable to take

muscle relaxers and oxycodone as previously prescribed by

Dr. Kemp due to their interference with her liver

functioning as a result of her diabetes.  Finally, the

claimant stated that she enjoys working, and that she would

like to return to work, but that her pain currently

prohibits her from daily activities, such as household

chores.  Finally, the claimant agreed that she would return

to work if she could get relief from her pain.

Employers must promptly provide medical services

which are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a)(Supp. 2009). 

However, injured employees have the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that the medical treatment is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the compensable

injury.  Owens Plating Co. v. Graham, 102 Ark. App. 299, 284

S.W.3d 537 (2008).  What constitutes reasonable and
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necessary treatment is a questions of fact for the

Commission. Id.; Anaya v. Newberry’s 3N Mill, 102 Ark. App.

119, 282 S.W.3d 269 (2008).  When assessing whether medical

treatment is reasonably necessary for the treatment of a

compensable injury, we must analyze both the proposed

procedure and the condition it is sought to remedy.  Deborah

Jones v. Seba, Inc., Full Workers’ Compensation Commission

Opinion filed December 13, 1989 (Claim No. D512553).  Also,

the respondent is only responsible for medical services

which are causally related to the compensable injury. 

Treatments to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from a

compensable injury, to maintain the level of healing

achieved, or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury are considered reasonable

medical services.  Foster v. Kann Enterprises, 2009 Ark.

App. 746, 350 S.W.2d 796 (2009).  Liability for additional

medical treatment may extend beyond the treatment healing

period as long as the treatment is geared toward management

of the compensable injury.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores,

Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004). 

Moreover, questions concerning the credibility of

witnesses and the weight to be given to their testimony are

within the exclusive province of the Commission.  Powers v.
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City of Fayetteville, 97 Ark. App 251, 248 S.W.3d 516

(2007). 

With regard to her claim for additional medical

treatment in the form of pain management, the claimant

contends that these services are reasonably necessary for

the treatment of her compensable injury.  The medical

record, however, fails to provide objective evidence by

which to verify a condition associated with the claimant’s

compensable injury for which she requires further treatment. 

Through the course of her medical treatment, the claimant

underwent three MRI’s.  While these studies did indicate the

presence of lumbar pathology, none these studies produced

findings which correlated with the claimant’s reported

symptoms.  For example, in his February 17, 2011, addendum,

Dr. Cortez stated, “I discussed this with her and told her

that this disk level herniation does not correlate with any

of the symptoms she is describing to me. The disk height and

the disks, otherwise, are normal.”  Therefore, Dr. Cortez

did not recommend surgery.  Likewise, under the direction of

Dr. Carle the claimant underwent two subsequent MRI studies

in May of 2011, neither of which revealed objective

pathology that correlated with her reported symptoms. 

According to Dr. Carle, “The only findings noted on MR were
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mild hip joint space narrowing bilaterally with normal

signal intensity to the muscle and soft tissue.”  

Therefore, given the results of the tests combined with his

physical examination of the claimant, Dr. Carle stated  with

reasonable medical certainty, “[T]hat there does not appear

to be an objective impairment to her right hip, thigh or

lumbar spine that is apportioned to the 12/13/2010 case

date.”  Based upon this conclusion, Dr. Carle opined that

the claimant’s subjective complaints of pain and activity

tolerance were not supported by an objective impairment from

an occupational injury.  This being the case, Dr. Carle

placed the claimant at maximum medical improvement, he

assigned her with no permanent physical impairment rating,

and he released her to return to work without restrictions.  

We find that there is no conflict between the

opinions of Drs. Cortez and Carle, in that these two doctors

are consistent in their conclusions that there is no

objective basis for the claimant’s complaints of

debilitating pain as it allegedly relates to her work

related-injury of December, 2010.  The bottom-line opinions

of these two doctors are consistent with regard to there

being no objective findings of acute pathology associated

with the claimant’s reported symptoms.
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In addition, the claimant’s testimony with regard

to her stated belief as to why a referral and treatment by a

pain management specialist is reasonably necessary for the

treatment of pathology that simply does not objectively

exist is confusing, to say the very least.  The claimant

essentially testified that she was unable to work because

working increased her level of pain to a point of being

intolerable, and that she could not tolerate the pain

medications she took in order to alleviate that pain because

it interfered with her liver functioning.  Therefore, she

voluntarily left her position with the respondent employer

in or about June of 2011.  At the time, the claimant stated

that she took over-the counter ibuprofen and prescription

Motrin because she could not tolerate anything stronger. 

The claimant further testified that in about December of

2011, her family physician prescribed her the pain

medication, Tramadol, but that her pain is still so

debilitating that she cannot perform basic household

activities such as laundry.  The claimant asserts, however,

that she wishes to be treated with pain management in order

to receive medications that would enable her to work.

While it is true that there may be options other

than medications that would help alleviate the claimant’s
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symptoms were they founded in a pathological etiology, the

medical record fails to substantiate a medical basis for the

claimant’s complaints.  Even Dr. Cortez, on whose opinion

the claimant relies in support of her claim for pain

management treatment, stated in February of 2011, “I

discussed with her and told her that the disk level

herniation does not correlate with any of the symptoms she

is describing to me.”  It is axiomatic, therefore, that a

referral to a pain management specialist for medications in

order to address complaints of pain that are not supported

by objective medical findings is not reasonably necessary in

terms of the scope of our workers’ compensation law,

especially in view of the fact that the claimant has

testified that she cannot tolerate such medications. 

Moreover, the claimant has failed to prove that the

treatment she seeks would in any way reduce or alleviate

symptoms resulting from her compensable injury, maintain the

level of healing achieved, or prevent further deterioration

of the damage produced by her injury in that Dr. Carle has

plainly stated that, “Her complaints of pain and activity

tolerance are not supported by an objective impairment from

an occupational injury.”  Because the claimant has failed to

establish that her current, subjective complaints of pain
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resulted from her compensable injury of December 13, 2010,

the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that a referral and treatment by a pain management

specialist is reasonably necessary for the treatment of that

injury. 

Likewise, the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to

additional temporary total disability benefits.  Temporary

total disability is that period within the healing period in

which an employee suffers a total incapacity to earn wages. 

K II Constr. Co. v. Crabtree, 78 Ark. App. 222, 79 S.W.3d

414 (2002); Ark. State Hwy. Trans Dept. v. Breshears, 272

Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). When an injured employee is

totally incapacitated from earning wages and remains in her

healing period, she is entitled to temporary total

disability.  Williams v. Prostaff Temporaries, 64 Ark. App.

128, 979 S.W.2d 911 (1998), aff’d, Williams v. Prostaff

Temporaries, 336 Ark. 510, 988 S.W.2d 1 (1999).

The claimant’s testimony is consistent with the

testimony of witnesses that she was at all relevant times

given work duties within her medical restrictions. 

According to Mr. Gammill, whose testimony we find to be

credible, there is still work available and the claimant
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would still have been given work within her restrictions in

spite of Dr. Carle’s release to full duty without

restrictions had she not voluntarily quit in June of 2011.  

Moreover, notwithstanding Dr. Carle’s opinion, even Drs.

Kemp and Cortez opined that the claimant was capable of

working with restrictions.  Further, the record clearly

indicates that the light-duties that the claimant had been

given were well within her restrictions, and that she was

allowed to sit, stand, move around, and even to take breaks

when she felt they were needed.      

The claimant offered unsubstantiated testimony

that she was instructed by her physician to quit her

position.  The claimant offered further unsubstantiated

testimony that her liver functioning was disrupted due to

the pain medications she had to take in order to work. 

However, it was both Ms. Luttrell’s and Mr. Gammill’s

understanding that when the claimant requested time off in

May of 2011, never to return, it was in order to care for

her ailing mother and in no way connected to her physical

complaints.  In fact, both of these witnesses seemed

genuinely surprised at the claimant having turned in her

keys approximately two weeks later, especially in view of

the fact the she had just been released to return to work
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without restrictions by Dr. Carle.   

Further, Dr. Carle, whose opinion we find to be

credible, based upon his physical examination and thorough

review of the claimant’s medical records, to include her

diagnostic studies, stated within a reasonable degree of

medical certainty that the claimant had reached the end of

her healing period for her compensable injury on May 10,

2011, and he assigned her no permanent physical impairment.

Based upon the above and foregoing, we find that

the claimant has failed to demonstrate that she was not

capable of working with or without restrictions after May

10, 2011.  Moreover, notwithstanding that Dr. Carle released

the claimant to full, unrestricted duty as of that date, at

which time the claimant had also reached the end of her

healing period, credible testimony indicates that the

claimant was provided and, had she not voluntarily left her

employment with the respondent employer, would have

continued to be provided with full-time duty with

restrictions as per her stated needs.  Because the claimant

has failed to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that

she was still within the healing period and totally

incapacity from earning wages after May 10, 2011, we find

that the claimant has failed to prove entitlement to any
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additional temporary total disability benefits. 

In conclusion, the claimant has failed to prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to

additional medical treatment in the form of pain management

and to additional temporary total disability benefits for

the time awarded.  Therefore, these benefits are hereby

denied and the decision of the Administrative Law Judge is

reversed and dismissed.  

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                   
                             A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                   
                   KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find that

the claimant is entitled to further additional reasonably

necessary medical treatment and temporary total disability

benefits.

Reasonably Necessary Medical Treatment
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The Workers’ Compensation Act requires employers

to provide such medical services as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a) (Repl. 2002). 

Injured employees must prove that medical services are

reasonably necessary by a preponderance of the evidence;

however, those services may include that necessary to

accurately diagnose the nature and extent of the compensable

injury; to reduce or alleviate symptoms resulting from the

compensable injury; to maintain the level of healing

achieved; or to prevent further deterioration of the damage

produced by the compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-705(a)(3) (Repl. 2002); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51

Ark. App. 100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995); See Artex

Hydrophonics, Inc. v. Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d

845 (1983).  The Court of Appeals has noted that, even if

the healing period has ended, a claimant may be entitled to

ongoing medical treatment if the treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s compensable injury.  See

Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230; 184

S.W.3d 31, (2004), citing Artex Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983). Furthermore,

the Court of Appeals has found that treatment intended to
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help a claimant cope with chronic pain attributable to a

compensable injury may be reasonable and necessary.  See

LVL, Inc. v. Ragsdale, 2011 Ark. App. 144.  Additionally, a

claimant does not have to provide objective medical evidence

of his continued need for treatment.  Castleberry v. Elite

Lamp Co., 69 Ark. App. 359, 13 S.W.3d 211 (2000), citing

Chamber Door Indus., Inc. v. Graham, 59 Ark. App. 224, 956.

Here, the compensability of the claimant’s

December 13, 2010 injury is not disputed.  At the time of

the claimant’s December 13, 2010 injury, she was performing

employment duties, putting groceries away.  The claimant

happened to be working with her supervisor at the time of

her injury and reported the occurrence of same.  After

reporting her injury to appropriate supervisory personnel of

the respondent, the claimant was offered access to medical

treatment; however, she declined it at the time.  The

claimant did request medical treatment the following day,

December 14, 2010, and an appointment was scheduled on the

same day with respondent’s designated medical provider.

The evidence shows that the respondent provided

prompt medical treatment in connection with the claimant’s

compensable injury, to include medication, physical therapy,

diagnostic studies, and a neurosurgical evaluation.  The
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lumbar MRI of the claimant, which was ordered pursuant to

the directions of Dr. Kemp’s office, resulted in findings

sufficient to warrant the referral of the claimant to a

neurosurgeon, Dr. Ricardo Cortez.  After determining that

the claimant was not a surgical candidate, Dr. Cortez

referred the claimant to pain management.

Dr. Cortez authored a February 17, 2011 Disability

Certificate, directing the claimant to remain off work until

seen by pain management.  Later, the office of Dr. Cortez

issued a March 1, 2011 Disability Certificate, which

reflected the claimant’s total incapacity from February 17,

2011 through March 1, 2011.  The Certificate released the

claimant to restricted duty effective March 1, 2011, with no

heavy lifting, stooping, or bending until seen by pain

management.

When the claimant was seen by Dr. Kemp on March 8,

2011, the office note of the visit shows that the claimant

was accompanied by “Kim”, who is identified as the “workers’

comp personnel” by Dr. Kemp.  Furthermore, while Dr. Kemp’s

March 8, 2011 office note recites the neurosurgeon’s

recommendation regarding the need for a Pain Clinic

evaluation, and the fact that the claimant was not any

better and was unable to do much of anything other than
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light duty, after a discussion with “Kim”, the claimant was

referred to an evaluation by another physician.  In

releasing the claimant to light duty, lifting no more than

10 pounds, no bending or squatting, on March 8, 2011, Dr.

Kemp noted that it would probably be her final visit.

The physical therapy notes of the claimant’s visit

subsequent to being returned to light-duty work following

the March 8, 2011 visit to Dr. Kemp, showed that the

claimant continued to consistently complain about the

December 13, 2010 compensable injury.  The physical therapy

notes further show that the claimant’s symptoms increased

when assigned to light-duty work.  The April 8, 2011

physical therapy notes state:

A: Patient is not improving
significantly with therapy. 
She has varying levels of
intensity depending on her
activities.  The more active
she is, the more pain she
gets.  Patient has been
consistent with the pain
descriptions, pain behaviors
and pain location.  Patient
will be going to see a new
doctor on April 21.  I will
discontinue therapy at this
time until she sees the new
doctor.

The new doctor referenced in the above physical

therapy notes was the independent medical examination,
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“IME”, with Dr. Scott Carle.  The claimant was seen by Dr.

Carle on only one occasion.  The credible testimony of the

claimant discloses that the duration of the April 21, 2011

contact with Dr. Carle was approximately five (5) minutes. 

Dr. Carle is not a pain management specialist.

At the time of his February 17, 2011 evaluation,

Dr. Cortez, a neurosurgeon, concluded that the claimant was

not a surgical candidate.  More importantly, Dr. Cortez

referred the claimant to pain management, and directed that

she remain off work until seen by same.  The claimant’s

symptoms have not abated since the neurosurgical evaluation. 

Therefore, I find, as did the Administrative Law Judge, that

the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that further medical treatment, specifically, pain

management, is reasonably necessary in connection with the

December 13, 2010 compensable injury. 

Temporary Total Disability

Temporary total disability is that period within

the healing period in which a claimant suffers a total

incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Highway & Transp.

Dept. v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

The healing period ends when the underlying condition

causing the disability has become stable and nothing further
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in the way of treatment will improve that condition.  Mad

Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582

(1982).  A claimant’s healing period has not ended when

treatment is being administered for the healing and

alleviation of the condition.  J. A. Riggs Tractor Co. v.

Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App. 200, 785 S.W.2d 51 (1990).

Here, the evidence shows that the claimant was

assessed as a good employee by her supervisors during her

employment with respondents.  Indeed, there is no evidence

in the record to reflect that this assessment of the

claimant changed following her December 13, 2010 compensable

injury.  As noted above, in referring the claimant to pain

management on February 17, 2011, Dr. Cortez, the

neurosurgeon, directed that she remain off work until seen

by same.  The claimant was never afforded access to pain

management by respondent and, as a consequence, the healing

of her December 13, 2010 compensable injury has been

delayed.

The claimant complied with the light-duty releases

of Dr. Cortez and Dr. Kemp, and returned to work within her

restrictions as provided for her by respondent-employer. 

Nevertheless, the evidence shows that the claimant’s

symptoms increased as she attempted to perform the assigned
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light-duty jobs.  The claimant last worked on or about May

10, 2011.  Dr. Carle issued his final report on May 10,

2011, which purportedly assessed the claimant as having

reached maximum medical improvement and releasing her to

return to her regular job duties as a dietary aide without

restriction.  Given his limited contact with the claimant, I

give little weight to Dr. Carle’s opinion.

Therefore, I find, as did the Administrative Law

Judge, that the claimant has sustained her burden of proof

by a preponderance of the evidence that she remains within

her healing period as a result of the December 13, 2010

compensable injury, and has been rendered temporarily

totally disabled as a result of her injury since May 10,

2011, and is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits.  

For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

                                   
    PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


